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INTRODUCTION

The changing economic character of American agriculture is
producing more than just surplus crops, it is also producing
measurable increases in stress. This stress is a consequence of
the faltering economic conditions in rural America (Cogner et.
al,, 1986; Farmer, 1986), which has significant implications for
the well-being of our rural population. Long term depression,
increased suicide rates, family strain and violence are all
results of this economic change (Farmer, 1986).

Faraer (1986), characterized the rural sector as financially,
emotionally, and socially troubled. These troubles are directly
linked to the economic crisis rural America is experiencing.
Social scientists and mental health professionals have expressed
concern about the effects of the rural crisis on the farm popula
tion. Excessive and widespread financial difficulties have pro
moted increased concern which has led to psychological stress.

The concept of "stress" is a generic term usually associated
with mental tension or strain. For all its popularity, the term
has only recently found its way into the medical vocabulary. One
of the primary reasons for this omission has been the lack of an
adequate or standardized definition of the concept (Wallis,
1983). Empirical indicators of stress have ranged from migraine
headaches and stomach cramps, to insominia, lethargy, and confu
sion. Consequently, few studies operationalize stress the same
way.

It is apparent that an individuals' physical and social envi
ronments are influenced by the constraints placed upon them. It
is believed that if constraints are significant enough, they will
be reflected in the adaptive behavior undertaken by individuals.
Adaptive behavior that attempts to restore a balance in one's
life, is also a form of stress (Dohrenwend and Dohrenwend, 1974;
Dooley and Catalano, 1980). These constraints, whether short or
long term, have been referred to as stressful life events. Stres-
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sful life events refer to either positive or negative disruptive
events that call for individuals to adjust their behavior. Rush
(1977) found that different types of life events tend to cluster.
One dichotomy separates economic and noneconomic events. This
distinction can be used to highlight economic events as a unique
type of stressful life event.

These stressful life events are associated with physiological
and psychological disorders (Dohrenwend and Dohrenwend, 1974;
Myers et. al., 1971, 1972; Paykel, 1974; Kaplan, 1983). However,
research suggests that social support may help moderate the
effect of stressful life events (Alloway and Bebbington, 1987;
Cohen and Wills, 1985; Gore, 1978). Cobb (1976), noted that
social support is important since it facilitates adapting to
change or coping with crisis. This paper will test the hypothesis
that social support acts to "buffer" or protect individuals from
preceived stress induced by economic hardship.

CONSEQUENCES OF STRESS

A review of the relevant literature, leads to the conclusion
that stressful life events are related to the occurrences of
mental disorders and illness (Dean and Lin, 1977; Lin et. al.,
1986; Rahe, 1974; Turner, 1983). The origin of this line of
thought can be traced to the work of W.B. Cannon (1929), who used
laboratory experiments to demonstrate that the application of a
strong stimuli could produce physiological change in laboratory
animals. Based on his experiments. Cannon proposed that illness
in humans could be a product of prolonged exposure to some stres
sful stimuli. His research demonstrated a link between life
events, physiological reactions, and illness.

Cannon's studies were followed by A. Meyers' research in the
1930's. Meyers demonstrated that life charts could be used as a
diagnostic tool in identifying life events, and that life events
were important in the etiology of disease (Thoits, 1983). Meyers
emphasized that all life events were important in this process,
not just catastrophic events.

The next noteworthy contribution to the stress literature was
H. Selye's (1956) research and writing on the medical perspective
of stress. Selye's work focused on stressors and what he called
the General Adaptation Syndrome (GAS). Selye believed that with
out adequate defenses against stressors, "diseases of adaptation"
would result due to the body's failure or inability to cope with
the stressor (Selye, 1976).

The pioneering work of Cannon, Meyers, and Selye enhanced the
view that both physical and psychological stimulus could become
potential stressors. This is one of the central concepts of a
popular approach in stress literature, known as the life events
perspective. The life events perspective conceptualizes stress as
a physiological or psychological reaction to the readjustment in
behavior resulting from a disruptive stimuli. Stressful life
events are viewed as an objective experience that the individual
feels threatened by, therefore causing a substantial change in
his/her behavior (Dohrenwend and Dohrenwend, 1969; Holmes and
Rahe, 1967).
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Dooley and Catalan© (1980) have identified economic factors as
one type of disruptive force that individuals may experience and
which results in behavior readjustment. When a person experiences
a change in economic status, some of the behavioral adjustments
that an individual may exhibit include changes in consumption
levels or selling of assets. The economic constraints affect the
quality of both the social and physical environment in which we
live. These economic constraints also affect the way individuals
will seek to restore equilibrium to their environment. Further
more, any economic phenomena that disrupt the normal operation of
life enough to call for a change will also affect the value of
the adjustments that are available (Dooley and Catalan©, 1980).

STRESS AND SOCIAL SUPPORT

Emile Durkheim (1917), wrote that stable rules of conduct and
tradition provide a sense of certainty and integration in a
persons' life. He noted that if the regulations of society were
disrupted, either positively or negatively, individuals would
temporarily be freed from authority. This disruption of the
regulative effect of society leaves an individual vulnerable to
what Durkheim called anomic social currents. For him, social
integration was the key determinant of psychological well-being.
It protected a person from the despair and uncertainty which .is
related to stress (Spaulding and Simpson, trans., 1951).

Since the relationship between stressors and illness is well
documented,^ it is important to identify factors which moderate
this relationship. Research has focused upon social support as
one moderating factor of stressful life events. The negative
effects of stressful life events appear to be mitigated by social
support networks which have a buffering effect on stress impacts.

Research has shown that people with strong social support
networks are healthier physically and psychologically than those
without (Broadhead et. al., 1983). Conceptualizing social support
as a measure of social integration enables researchers to measure
the development and maintenance of a persons' social identity
that should have a positive effect on a persons' self-esteem. The
moderating effect of social support is thought to influence the
link between change or adjustment and perceived stress symptoms.
This moderator could help explain variations found in the level
of stress experienced. This also supports the contention that the
ability of individuals to adapt to life events is partly a func
tion of the social support that is available to them (Dean and
Lin, 1977; Lin et. al,, 1986; Cohen and Syme, 1985).

Recent studies by rural sociologists and mental health profes
sionals document the psychological toll of the current financial
crisis on farm families (Beery et. al., 1984; Blundall and Wei-
gal, 1985; Bultener et. al., 1985, 1986; Heffeman and Heffeman,
1986; Geller et. al., 1988). A study of Missouri farm families
who lost their farms found that a majority of those families
experienced depression, withdrawal from friends and family, in
somnia, feelings of worthlessness, and steep mood swings (Heffe
man and Heffeman, 1986). Blundall and Weigel (1985) have observed
that the grieving process experienced by families losing their
farms is analogous to the loss of a family member. Additionally,
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a recent study "in North Dakota suggests that some of the stress
resulting from economic hardship on the farm, may be manifesting
itself through an increased probability of experiencing a farm
accident (Geller and Ludtke, 1988).

MODEL OF ECONOMIC HARDSHIP, SOCIAL SUPPORT, AND STRESS

The review of the literature can be summarized in a number of
key points. First, there are serious consequences of stress,
whether it is included by physical or psychological stimuli. The
psychological stressors include both economic and non-economic
events. These events may be manifested in lifestyle adjustments
which act as stressors themselves.

Secondly, social support, a component of social integration,
has a positive effect on the physical and psychological well
being of individuals. Thus people who are experiencing economic
stress, which may be compounded by adjustments which they make in
the financial dealings, should benefit from social support in
their lives. That is, support should reduce the amount of stress
which they experience. ^ ^

The application of this model is presented in Figure 1, along
with the indicators used. Theoretical constructs are denoted in
bold face type and the empirical indicators based on the sample
of North Dakota farm operators are found below each construct.
The model suggests that economic hardship has a direct impact on
self-reported stress, with social support acting as a buffer.

Figure 1•

Model of Economic Hardship, Stress, and Moderating Factor.

Economic

Hardship

Debt-to-Asset Ratio

..icern for Farn Finance
Financial Adjustment^

\ _

/
7

\

•V

Social Support

Personal Support
vprganizatiohal Support^
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HYPOTHESES

Thus two sets of variables appear to be important. First,
variables that measure economic hardship and adjustment are hypo
thesized to be positively related to farm opeartors' stress
levels (Hypothesis 1). Those individuals who have the highest
financial burdens, who make the most adjustments in their lives,
and who report the most concern for their farms' financial condi
tion will report the highest levels of stress.

Second, the relationship between stress and social support
should be negative (Hypothesis 2). That is, those farm operators
who have good social support networks will be less likely to
experience high stress levels. Finally, the relationship between
economic hardship variables and ,stress should be lessened or
neutralized by the presence of social support (Hypothesis 3).
That is, those individuals who report high social support will be
less likely to experience the effect of the economic hardship
variables on stress levels. Thus, social support should serve as
a buffer against the harmful effects of these stressful events.
This would mean that people with high social support should be
more able to cope with stressful life adjustments and economic
hardship, while those with low support will be more vulnerable to
the stress caused by these adjustments.

PROCEDURES

SAMPLING

The data used in this study were gathered through the 1987
North Dakota Rural Life Poll. This Poll is an annual state-wide
survey of the rural residents in North Dakota conducted by the
Social Science Research Institute at the University of North
Dakota. The poll involved a mail survey of samples of farm opera
tors and rural noiifarm residents. The farm operators sample, used
here, was drawn from a list of active farm operators supplied by
the Agricultural Stabilization and Conservation Service of North
Dakota. The questionnaire was sent to a total of 953 farm opera
tors during January and February of 1987. The survey employed one
postoard follow-up and a second questionnaire mailing to non-
respondents. Of the 953 surveys mailed out, 450 were returned
complete, yielding a response rate of forty-seven percent. This
response rate is comparable to other rural life polls and demo
graphic comparisons of the sample and the population indicate
that the sample is representative of the general farm population
of the state.

MEASURES

Three primary indicators of economic hardship were obtained
from the respondents. They were debt-to-asset ratio, concern for
farm finances, and economic adjustments. Debt-to-asset ratio
(D/A) is a widely used indicator of economic hardship and is
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considered an indicator of possible cash flow problems. Respon
dents were asked to estimate their total farm assets and their
total farm debts. A debt-to-asset ratio was then computed from
this information by dividing the total liabilities by the total
assets. It is commonly held that as this debt-to-asset ratio
increases the farm operator becomes more at risk of financial
failure, and consequently has a greater chance of stress (Beeson
and Johnson, 1987). Farm operators with a debt-to-asset ratio of
greater than forty percent are considered to be facing serious
financial problems. The debt-to-asset ratios were categorized as:
0.10 or less, 0.11 to 0.40, 0.41 to 0.70, and greater than 0.70.
Our sample of farm operators had a mean debt-to-asset ratio of
0.413, with a range of 0.0 to 3.98. This level is comparable to
those found in previous studies carried out in North Dakota
(Rathge et. al., 1987).

The second indicator of economic hardship was a single item
question. Farm operators were asked how concerned they were about
their farms' financial condition, survey recipients were asked to
rate the level of concern they had for their financial condition
on a Likert type scale. Response categories ranged from (1) very
concerned to (5) not concerned at all about their farms' finan
cial condition.

The last economic hardship indicator was a life style adjust
ment scale. To obtain an indication of financial adjustment that
farmers had made in the last twelve months, they were asked to

indicate any adjustments they had made on a list of thirteen
possible financial adjustments. Each item was ranked from (1) no
adjustments to (3) major adjustments. Responses were summed and a
cumulative adjustment score was obtained, these items are pre
sented in Table 1. These adjustments are indications of how many
changes a farm operator may have instituted to enable him/her to
cope with economic stress. Making financial adjustments is one
way to deal with economic hardship. These adjustments are seen
as an attempt to restore equilibrium, and are viewed as a source
of stress themselves. The mean adjustment score was 18.76, from a
range of 13 to 37, Cronbach's alpha (1951), was then computed as
a measure of internal consistency. The overall alpha coefficient
was 0.830, well within an acceptable range.

To develop a perceived stress scale for farm operators, survey
recipients were asked to indicate how often they had experienced
any of eleven specified emotions in the past year. The question
naire specifically asked, "In the past year, how often you have
felt each of the following emotions?" A list of these items is
presented in Table 2. Responses for each emotion were ranked on a

74
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Table l. Percentage of Responses for Financial Adjustment

"Have you or your family made any of the follouing adjustments during the

last 12 Bonths?"

Item

Major
Ariiiistaents

Minor

Adlustments

' No

Adiustnc

Postponed Household Purchase 37.S 27.6 34.9

Postponed Farm Purchase 57.9 21.5 20.6

Reduced Life Insurance 13.6 11.6 74.6

Reduced Health Insurace 10.1 11.4 78.5

Changed Eating/Buying Habits 12.3 36.7 51.0

Used More Credit 13.2 23.6 63.3

Cut Back Entertainment 35.1 32.9 32.0

Taken Off-Farm Job 26.5 15.3 SB.3

Postponed Medical Care 10.7 17.9 71.4

Sold Some Land 4.5 2.5 93.0

Sold Some Machinery 6.3 11.1 82.6

Forfeited Land Contract 5.7 3.0 91.3

Unable to Pay Property Taxes 5.7 7.2 87.1

Range s 13 to 37
Mean = 16.76

five item Likert type scale, ranging from (1) never to (5) very
often. A perceived stress scale was calculated by summing the
respondent's scores for the eleven specified emotions. The mean
stress score was 29.16, with a range of 11 to 52. Cronbach's
alpha was again computed as a measure of internal consistency,
and the eleven items had an overall alpha coefficent of 0.856.
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Table 2. Unlvarlate Statistics for Stress Scale

"In the past year, how often have you felt each of the following emotions?

Item Percent
Never Almost Some- Fairly Very

Never time Often Often

Felt you did not have 21.0
Opportunity

Felt confident 20.1

Felt could not solve 17.5
problems

Felt little you could 14.0
do to change things

Felt what happens to 29.9
you depends on you

Felt you were being 23.3
pushed around

Felt that you could do 15.8
anything

Felt that you had little 11.0
control

Felt nervous and stressed 6.1

Felt angered because no 5.5
control

Felt difficulties were

piling up

24.2

17.3

40.5

23.5

21.4

34.5

26.0

35.5

22.5

15.7

13.6

31.1

41.0 12.0

27.9 5.4

42.2 11.3

39.5 16.6

22.5 8.1

30.2 10.6

34.1 il.0

37.5 18.5

40.0 19.4

41.8 22.3

31.8 7.0

8.8

6.1

5.5

8.5

5.1

9.9

2.8

9.7

16.9

16.8

5.1

Range 11 to 52
Hean = 29.691

Srss•lE'vra-r.s sj.

sis are presented in Table 3.
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Table 3. Factor Analysis of Support Scale

Factor Eigenvalue

1 2.56B

2 1.167

y. of Var Total Variance explained
42.8 62.6%
19.4

Factor Matrix with a PC Extraction, Varinax Rotation

Item Rotated Factor Matrix

Factor 1 Factor 2

Your Family .76349 -.05223

Friends & Neighbors .79181 .14748

Local Church .63994 .35233

Faro Org. .35343 .67391

Social Service Org. -.20983 .76480

Local Connunity Org. .43722 .71074

ANALYSIS STRATEGY

We employed several statistical analyses in the presentation of
this data. First# univariate statistics were used to examine the
extent of stress, economic hardship, and social support among
farm operators. Next, bivariate statistics for stress and econo
mic hardship were calculated to determine the strength and direc
tion of the hypothesized relationship. Finally, we used multiple
regression analysis to determine if social support acts to buffer
the effects of economic hardship on perceived stress levels for
North Dakota farm operators.

Two sets of separate regression equations were run for each of
the economic hardship variables. One set of equations for perso
nal support and one set for organizational support. The social
support factors were dummy coded, with high support (one standard
deviation above the mean) coded as 1, and low support (one
standard deviation below the mean) coded as 0. Each economic
hardship variable was entered first into a regression equation,
followed by the dummy coded support variable and finally, an
interaction term was added into the equation. These interaction
(buffering) terms were constructed by multiplying each economic
hardship indicator with the dummy coded support variable des
cribed above. An example of this would be: (debt-to-asset ratio X
dummy coded organizational support) (Kerlinger and Pedhazur,
1973).
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FINDINGS

Univariate Analysis: Financial Adjustment, Levels of Stress,
Concern, and Support

Percentages of responses to the financial b^nt^of
are found in Table 1. Clearly, farm purchases bore the brunt of
t-he sacrifices which the operators made. Fifty-eight percent of
the farmers reported that they made major adjustments by postpon-Sg fa:^ purchases. In fact, only one-fifth of
reported no reduction of farm purchases. Other f
substantial cutbacks were reported were household purchases and
entertainment. Two worrisome cutback areas were reduction in
health insurance mentioned by nearly one-quarter of the faraersand posipSnement of health care on the part of over one-quarter
°%S^pe?^ent*age of responses for each of the eleven items on
thfst^esr^cale are presented in Table 2. The Table indicates
that over one-third (39%) of the
anriprpd because of a lack of control in their life either lairiy
often or very often. Also thirty-six percent of the responding
farm operators reported feeling nervous and stressed either fair
lv often or very often. The Table further indicates that only
eleven percent of the respondents reported feeling confident inleallng'̂ wlth the problems of life fairly or v.ry often
while at the same time approximately ^wo-thirds (64%) of
nr>prai-ors reported never or almost never feeling that what hap

4-I-. t-hom in the future mostly depends on them. Finally, sixtyP^en? S'̂ hrrS^ondents reported Lver or almost never feeling
^°Table"4 indicates^the^percentages of responses for the economic

Table 4. for Conrprn fnr Farm Finances

"Hou Concerned are you about your faro's financial condition?"
Item Percent

Very concerned ^5.1
Moderately concerned 25.7
Uncertain
Slightly concerned 13-8
Not concerned l^*^

78
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Finally, the percentages of responses for the social support
scale are found in Table 5. Fifty-eight percent of the respon
dents reported feeling that they had received a great deal of
support from their families. At the same time, seventy-seven
percent of the fairm operators felt they had received no support
from their social service organizations. It is interesting to
note that farm operators were split almost evenly on the amount
of support they felt they had received from their local church.
At one extreme twenty-four percent of the respondents reported
they had received no suppport from the church, while at the other
end of the scale, twenty-three percent said they had received a
great deal of support from the local church.

Table 5. Unlvariate Statistic for Social Support Scale

"How Buch Emotional Support do you feel you have received for the following
services?"

PercentItem

No Some Moderate A Great Deal

Support Support Support of Support

Your Family 4.7 12.6 24.5 58.0

Friends and Neighbors 7.5 37.4 32.7 22.4

Local Church 23.6 28.4 25.5 22.5

Social Service Org. 77.0 15.3 6.3 1.5

Local CoBBunity Org. 46.9 28.3 18.6 4.1

Farm Org. 45.3 34.7 16.1 3.9

Range = 6 to 24
Mean = 13.33

BIVARIATE ANALYSIS; ECONOMIC HARDSHIP AND STRESS

The bivariate relationship for the three economic hardship
variables and the stress scale is presented in Table 6. First,
the relationship between debt-to-asset ratio and stress indicates
that those farm operators who reported the higher debt-to-asset
ratios were also found to have higher stress levels. Next, the
relationship between concern for farm finances and the stress
scale also shows that those farm operators who reported having
high concern for their farm finances were found to have higher
stress scores. Finally, those farm operators who repoted the
highest levels of financial adjustment-were found to have higher
stress scale scores. The relationships between the three economic
hardship variables and stress are all statistically significant,
and are in the predicted direction of and consistent with Hypo
theses 1.
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Table 6. Blvarlate Statistics; Economic Hardship

Variables and the Stress Scale.

Stress bv Debt/Aaset Ratio

D/A Ratio Mean Stress Score
.10 or less 25.670

.11 to .60 27.750

.Ai to .70 31.613

.71 or greater 32.605

Analysis of Variance: F Sig.
17.633 .0000

Stress bv Concern about Farm Finances

Item Mean Stress Score

Very Concerned 32.609
Moderately Concerned 29.070
Uncertain 25.667

Slightly Concerned 26.390
Mot Concerned 22.053

Analysis of Variance: F Sig.
27.150 .0000

Stress bv Financial Adiustaent

Level of

. Adjustment Mean Stress Score
Lou Adjustment 25.175
Moderate Adjustment 29.392
High Adjustment 34.537

Analysis of Variance: F Sig.
35.318 .0000

REGRESSION ANALYSIS: SOCIAL SUPPORT AND STRESS

The stress buffering effect of social support is examined next.
Initially, we hypothesized that the relationship between economic
hardship and stress should be weakened in the presence of social
support. This interaction effect should indicate that
mic hardship-stress relationship is strongest when social support
is minimal and weakest when social support is at a maximum. To
test this hypothesis, a multiple regression ^""1
where a multiplictive term was constructed to reflect the inter
action effect between the economic hardship variables and social
support.
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The data in Table 7 and 8 present the results of the regression
analysis. The results suggest that all the economic hardship
indicators are positively related with psychological stress. The
statistical interpretation of these findings suggest that the
relationship between economic hardship and stress (i.e., the
regression slope) is significantly different in the presence of
high and low social support. Furthermore, the negative sign
associated with the interaction term suggests that the relation
ship between economic hardship and stress is greater in the
presence of low support, and lower in the presence of high sup
port. Finally, it should be noted that this is true for two of
the economic hardship indicators, debt-to-asset ratio and concern
for farm finances. The interaction term was not statistically
significant when incorporated in the regression equation examin
ing financial adjustments. A similar pattern was found with the
personal support measure. Again, there were significant interac
tion terms for the debt-to-asset ratios and concern for farm
finances. The interaction term was not statistically significant
in the regression equation examining financial adjustments. A
similar pattern was found with the personal support measure.
Again, there were significant interaction terms for the debt to
asset ratios and the concern for farm finances with personal
support. The signs were also negative, supporting the earlier
suggestion that the relationship between economic hardship and
stress is greater under conditions of low support. The interac
tion term involving financial adjustments and personal support
was not significant, also reinforcing the pattern established
earlier with the social support variables.

Table 7.

Organizational Support;
Standardized Regression Coefficients of

Eeononic Hardship Variables. Personal Support, and Interaction on Stress

Beta T value

D/A ratio .2730 4.165 t M

Organizational Support -.1153 -1.762

D/A X Support -.2663 -2.217 9

Adjustoents .3794 5.999 t 9

Organizational Support -.1515 -2.40B 9

Adjustnent X Org. Support -.1534 -0.580

Concern .5024 8:500 t 9

Organizational Support -.1530 -2.614 9 9

Concern X Org. Support -.5371 -3.021 9 9

"• s Prob. i .01, • a Prob. « .05
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Table 8.

Personal Support;

Standardized Regression Coefficients of
Econonic Hardship Variables. Personal Support, and Interaction on Stress

Beta T value

D/A ratio .2981 3.A36 «•
Personal Support -.0307 -0.352
D/A X Personal Support -.4113 -2.166 '

Adjustaents .3952 4.733 **
Personal Support -.0742 -0.800
Adjustment X Per. Support r.3707 -0.992

Concern .4712 5.877 ••
Personal Support -.1262 -1.545
Concern X Per. Support -.4941 -1.943 '

" = Prob. < .01, • = Prob. < .05

These results seem to indicate that social support acts to
buffer passive types of stressors such as debt-to-asset ratios
and concern for farm finances better than it does for active
stressors like the amount of adjustments. These passive stressors
are present or have the potential to create^ stress but do not
require overt or active behavioral changes, in that respect the
social support that farm operators receive may be more effective
on these types of stressors.

SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS

This paper has.attempted to examine the role of social support
with regard to the relationship between economic hardship and
stress for North Dakota farm operators. As predicted, the three
economic hardship variables were positively related to stress
levels. Both the bivariate and regression analysis indicate that
this relationship is statistically significant. Farm operators
who are experiencing high levels of either economic hardship are
significantly different in terms of their stress levels than farm
operators who report less economic hardship. Those farm operators
with debt-to-asset ratios greater than forty percent reported
stress scale scores 5.5 points higher than those farm operators
with debt-to-asset ratios of forty percent or less. Also, there
is almost a ten point difference on stress scale scores for farm
operators who report high levels of adjustment (34.54) and those
reporting low levels of adjustment (25.18).

There are two forms of stressors experienced by farmers. The
first is an active stressor, which occurs because of the under
taking of specific behavioral activities in adapting to changing
economic circumstances. This points to the fact that lifestyle
adjustment is both a "resistance resource" which an individual
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applies to resolve the tension or stress (Butler, 1974), and a
stressor in itself. The use of resistance resources works as one
mitigating factor that the individual applies. In this case, it
takes the form of changing ones lifestyle by making certain
financial adjustments. Resistance resources, require that the
individual be a dynamic part of the stress buffering process,
which means that the individual be actively involved in making
financial adjustments.

The second type of stressor is a passive stressor and social
support appears to buffer this type of stressor better. These
passive stressors may be derived from a general concern for the
farm operators' situation or from the farm operators' debt-to-
asset ratio. A high debt-to-asset ratio is not an evident factor
in eyeryday life, yet it is a constant potential stressor. The
reduction of passive stressors may require more than specific
life style changes. Stone, Helder and Schneider (1988), state
that; "Social support can be viewed as both a mode of coping with
stressful situations and as a moderator of the stress•pro
cess,...". Our regression analysis results, while mixed, indicate
that social support acts to buffer the effects of passive stres
sors better. Social support may function better as a buffer for
these passive stressors for which other coping mechanisms may be
necessary. This is a particularly problematic issue for farm'
operators, who take special pride in being independent and self-
sufficient.

Future research needs to examine the distinction between active
and passive stressors. This may be supplemented by the identifi
cation of those farm operators who were actively involved in
support seeking. These people are important because such farm
operators have appraised themselves as in a crisis and are at
tempting to deal with the situation. The cognitive decision that
something is wrong is the first step in the support seeking
process.

overall, since the social support North Dakota farm operators
feel they received does buffer the effects of economic hardship
on stress levels, efforts must be made to enhance support-giving
interactions. Mechanisms which encourage both interpersonal and
organizational support can be facilitated by public and private
agencies. Given the magnitude of the current rural crisis, every
avenue must be explored to provide relief to a traumatized popu
lation.
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